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Presidents Report 

Hello everyone and welcome to the first newsletter of 2023, this is Chris Ainsworth reporting in as 

your new newsletter writer. Following our recent AGM we now have myself as president, Jenny Haigh 

as Secretary and Judith Matthews remains our Treasurer.  

Thank you, Maureen, for all your hard work that you have put in over the last few years as president 

and also for compiling the newsletter for over 30 years. Maureen’s time as president saw some big 

events such as the major disruption of COVID-19, the answering of innumerable research inquiries, 

the installation of our stylish new lamp out the front and the Historical Society’s 50th year celebrations 

in October which were a great success.  

In case you haven’t met me yet I’ve been a member of the Historical Society since about 2015. I’m 

particularly interested in the Cree family whose house I live in now and also the history of the Bannaby 

area where I grew up. My earliest memories of Taralga are living at Frank and Winnie Connor’s house 

called ‘Woolbrook’.  

Our new secretary, Jenny, is relatively new to Taralga having moved here with her husband, Peter, in 

2020. They are in the process of renovating Margaret Hillen’s house and interestingly Jenny is a 

descendant of the Denning family. 

I’m sure you’re all familiar with our treasurer Judith Matthews who has kept an eye on our bottom 

line for quite a few years now. 

 

Display Cabinets. 

Thank you to Peter Haigh for securing a grant of $3000 to go towards some new display cabinets. The 

funds came from the ANZAC Community Grants Program. These will go in the Nissen Hut to house 

military uniforms. They will help to preserve the aging fabric of the uniforms but will also display them 

to better effect as the cabinets come equipped with inbuilt LED lighting. 
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Ross Donation. 

We have recently received a donation of multiple items which have come from Malcolm Ross. This 

includes hundred of letters dating from the 1840s to the 1970s, as well as photos and family history 

research papers for the Ross and Raynor families. Also included is the loan of a WW1 military uniform 

belonging to Donald Ross. Fortunately, this coincides with the arrival of our new display cabinets so 

the uniform will be shown in its full splendour. Thank you, Malcolm. 

100 Years ago in the Archives - Taralga Show March 1923 

The Taralga Show was held on Thursday 8th and Friday 9th March 1923.  Details of the show were 
reported in the Goulburn Evening Post on 10 March 1923.  It was stated that the show “proved a 
veritable triumph over heavy odds”, as Taralga was experiencing a serious drought at that time, and 
on top of that, three well-known local residents had been buried during the week, resulting in some 
stock not being brought in for the show.  Despite all of this, show entries created a new record. 
 
Details of prize winners are shown below. 

 

         
 
     
 
              
 



        
 

 
      
 
    
  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vale Ernie Stephenson; 30th October 1930 – 4th February 2023. 

This February we said goodbye to one of our long-time members, Ernie Stephenson. Over the years 

Ernie devoted a lot of time towards the Historical Society. 

Ernie read the opening speech for the Taralga 200 years events in 2019 and kicked off the procession 

down the main street. Here’s his speech from that day with details of his beloved bullock wagon the 

restoration of which he oversaw: 

“…Today it gives me great pleasure to be able to see Taralga celebrating its 200th year. I’d like to tell you a little bit about 

myself and the bullock wagon we have here at the Historical Society. 

I was born in 1930 and grew up at Bannaby during the final days when bullock teams were in regular use. Seeing these 

impressive animals doing their hard work and the skill of the teamsters left me with a lifelong interest in this method of 

goods transport which was essential to the early pioneers of the area. 



The bullock wagon that you see here was built in around 1900, we know this as the dates are stamped on the axels. It was 

owned by the pioneering Hillas family of Bannaby and would have been used to cart their wool through the Swallowtail Pass 

to Marulan and to bring essential goods back. 

Although it looks well used it didn’t see a great deal of work as it stopped being needed for wool carting through to Marulan 

when the train line came to Taralga in 1926. Soon after this motorised transport replaced the bullock wagon to get the wool 

to the station. 

As a child I spent many hours sitting on the wagon while it was in the Hillas family’s wagon shed at Bannaby. I recall it last 

being used in about 1950 by the Clack family to cart firewood to the various properties owned by the Hillas and Jamieson 

families. The Clack family were always the bullock wagon drivers at Bannaby. 

As the last bullock teams disappeared from the area it sat at the Bannaby shearing shed for many years before making its 

way here to the Historical Society. In the late 1990’s I organised some funds and a restoration team to bring the wagon back 

to working condition. We sent the wheels to Bungendore to be reconditioned, new stringybark timber for the frame was cut 

at the Cordingley property at Big Hill, this was then milled here in Taralga by Steve Connor and then the restoration was 

finished off by Maurie Nicholson and John Dodd.  

It gives me great satisfaction to see it restored and back in working condition. I used to stop and eat my lunch on it as a boy 

while I was moving sheep from the Wash Hole at Bannaby to our property at Bright Hill on Strathaird Lane. Back then I never 

thought I’d see the wagon taking part in a parade down Orchard St. Today sees the culmination of not only my interest in 

this wagon but also all the hard work done by the people who helped restore it. 

The bullock team and wagon are a symbol of the hard work and pioneering spirit of the early days in Taralga. In light of this 

I would like to unveil this plaque which commemorates 200 years of settlement in the Taralga district. I hope the strength 

and skill you see on display here today inspires you all with the great Taralga spirit”.  

We remain indebted to Ernie for all the help he has provided over the years and his willingness to 

share his knowledge with us.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ernie in 2019 at the site of the 

Bannaby school where he was a 

student. 



Vale Mary Mooney; 24 October 1929 - January 15 2023 

Mary Mooney (nee Maginnity) was born in Melbourne, the eldest of 6 children of Francis and Enid 
Maginnity. The family later moved to Tooma, where Mary spent her early life. It was here that her 
love of the outdoors and horses developed. 

Mary was heavily involved in horses and also played polocrosse. It was through her involvement with 
horses that she met Kevin Mooney at the Sydney Show. Mary and Kevin married at Albury in 1954, 
and settled at “Mooneyvale” on the Richlands Road. 

Mary became involved in many aspects of Taralga life, including the Progress Association, Garden Club, 
AP&H Show, Art Show, Sunset Lodge, Taralga Rodeo and Campdraft, Pony Club and Taralga 
Showground Cooperative. She also wrote the “Taralga News” column for the Wednesday edition of 
the Goulburn Post for some 20 years. Nothing escaped her weekly column. (Almost everyone bought 
the paper each week just to find out what was happening in the district). 

Mary was a foundation member of the Historical Society. Her ideas and hard work were of great 
benefit and her job as publicity officer let members know when there were working bees, excursions, 
meetings etc happening. She always managed to share some history of the district in her weekly 
newspaper column. 

Mary passed away peacefully in a Corryong aged care facility on January 15th , aged 93. She is survived 
by her siblings Tom, Brian, Colin, Pauline and Noeline and her many nieces and nephews. 

RIP Mary 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Slim Dusty and Mary at the 1994 Rodeo (Photo by Gitta Seidel) 

 



Historic Homes - Glen Isla renovations 

Over the coming issues I’ll be talking with people who are working on historic buildings around Taralga. 

My first visit takes me to the shores of Burra Lake where Kate, Adrian and Oliver Keith are planning on 

renovating Glen Isla. 

This property was originally part of the Richlands estate and was acquired by Charles and Barbara 

Keith in 1910. They applied for it via a ballot system and although larger now the original land area 

was 253 acres, enough room to set up a dairy. 

Charles and Barbara set about building a house and farm structures employing the Cordingley Brothers 

to do the stonework. Tom Cordingley being the stonemason and his brother Joe the labourer, they 

camped onsite in a tent as the works progressed. The stone was quarried nearby on the property.  

The house is a classic Taralga blend of 

Victorian and Federation features. Alexander 

(known as Ross) and Eileen Keith lived in the 

house after their marriage with their two sons 

Max and Charles. The dairy operation ceased 

in 1962 as farming shifted to sheep and cattle. 

Some interesting additions have been made to 

the house during the 1940’s and 50’s. This 

includes an inside bathroom and toilet along 

with a kitchen. After more than 100 years of 

continual use the latest Keith inhabitants are 

ready to update the house. 

Things of interest I noted on this visit is how 

the front of the house is constructed with split 

faced basalt while the sides haven’t been given as much attention. You’ll notice the same at Wally 

Walsh’s. The chimney bricks are different to the ones used around the windows, possibly a higher 

quality of brick to handle the heat. The tessellated veranda tiles have all survived intact along with 

some iron lace. Materials used in the building vary from late 1800’s to the 1950s. This is obvious in the 

air vents, some are typical cast iron ones you would associate with Victorian era buildings, others are 

terracotta which would seem correct for 1910. The floorboards are original in some rooms, these may 

have been milled at Adavale however some have been replaced with closer fitting cypress, possibly 

during renovations in the 1940s. All pressed metal ceilings remain in good condition with a different 

pattern for each room. The house has had electric wiring added however the ornate ceiling roses 

suggest that there may have been an acetylene system installed for gas lamps. Perhaps the renovators 

will find some remaining lead piping in the roof to confirm this. Remnants of the garden remain 

including an English walnut to the west of the house which was one of the first things planted in the 

garden. Water was supplied for dairying and gardening purposes by a well and windmill (IXL brand) 

out the back. 

Best of luck to the Keiths with this venture, have the kettle on in a year or so because I’ll be back for a 

progress update. 

Thank you to Kate, Adrian and Sandra Keith and Max & Glennis Wright for providing me with 

information. If you have any info on Glen Isla drop us a line so we can add it to our records. Are there 

any buildings in or around Taralga you would like me to visit and provide more info on? Let me know. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Oral History Project 

This year we are starting up an oral history recording project. This has been made possible with a 

donation from the family of Mary Robertson. Some recordings have already been made of locals over 

the years the latest round being done in 1994 by Lorna Parr and the earliest being of Fred and Cecilia 

Williamson in 1976. The recording equipment for this is on order and will allow us to produce archive 

quality recordings. Let us know via the contact details at the top of this newsletter if you have a Taralga 

related story to tell or know of someone who you think would make a good interviewee. 

 

Grant Program 
As you all know, from time to time, grant offers come to us from different sources. It was mentioned 
at our last meeting that it would be a good idea to have a list of projects that members consider would 
be worthwhile to pursue. At our next meeting we plan to make this an agenda item, an opportunity 
to discuss such projects, and would like members to bring along ideas. In this way when grant offers 
come in we will be able to act on submissions in a timely manner. 
 

 

 

 

Pressed metal ceilings 

The windmill and walnut tree 

Veranda tiles 

From our archives: A group at Glen 

Isla in the 1930’s. Second from the 

left is Alexander (Ross) Keith. 



Museum Roster. 

If you have any problems with this please contact Chris.   

 

April 1st Mick and Annette Chalker, Bob Blay. 
 

 8th Judith Matthews, Jeff and Judy Chalker. 
 

 15th Tim Dowsley, Margaret McIntosh, Helena Hopkins. 
 

 22nd Maureen Long, Joan Scott, Elaine Connor, Penny Gordon. 
 

Meeting 2p.m. 29th Jenny Haigh, Peter Haigh, Chris Ainsworth. 
 

May 6th Graham Lambert, Tim Dowsley, Bob Blay. 
 

 13th Judith Matthews, Mick and Annette Chalker. 
 

 20th Jeff and Judy Chalker, Tim Dowsley. 
 

 27th Penny Gordon, Chris Ainsworth, Simon and Caroline Greig. 
 

June 3rd Maureen Long, Joan Scott, Elaine Connor. 
 

 10th Chris Ainsworth, Mick and Annette Chalker. 
 

Long weekend 
open Sunday 

11th Alan Robertson, Tim Dowsley, Bob Blay. 

 17th Helena Hopkins, Margaret McIntosh, Graham Lambert. 
 

 24th Jenny Haigh, Peter Haigh, Penny Gordon. 
 

July 1st Maureen Long, Joan Scott, Elaine Connor. 
 

 8th Brian Moloney, Judith Matthews, Jeff and Judy Chalker. 
 

 15th Tim Dowsley, Peter Davies, Mick and Annette Chalker. 
 

 22nd Helena Hopkins, Margaret McIntosh, Bob Blay. 
 

 29th Penny Gordon, Chris Ainsworth, Graham Lambert.  
 

 

 

 

 

If you would like to receive this newsletter via e-mail please let us know. 


